
  

 
 

Iowa HSB 254: 
Background Check Repeal and Permitless Carry 

Bottom Line: The gun lobby is pushing a radical and dangerous bill in Iowa that would threaten 
public safety by repealing Iowa’s law requiring background checks on handgun sales and Iowa’s law 
requiring a permit to carry a concealed handgun in public. Iowa lawmakers should put the security 
of their constituents first and reject this dangerous assault on public safety.  

q Background Check Repeal: HSB 254 would repeal Iowa’s background check law and make 
it easy for felons, domestic abusers, and people prohibited based on mental illnesses to 
buy handguns in Iowa. 

Ø Twenty-two states, including Iowa, have laws requiring a person to pass a criminal 
background check before buying a handgun.1 State laws requiring background checks for all 
handgun sales are associated with lower firearm homicide rates,2 lower firearm suicide 
rates,3 and lower rates of firearm trafficking.4  

Ø HSB 254 would repeal Iowa’s background check requirement and let people buy handguns 
without first passing a criminal background check. By eliminating this crucial public safety 
law, the bill would make it easy for people with dangerous histories—including felons, 
domestic abusers, and people prohibited based on mental illnesses—to buy handguns 
in Iowa. 

Ø Requiring background checks on all gun sales is proven to reduce gun violence. When 
Connecticut enacted a law requiring all handgun buyers to pass a background check both at 
the point of sale and as part of a permit process, it was associated with a 40 percent 
reduction in the gun homicide rate5 and a 15 percent reduction in the gun suicide rate.6 By 
contrast, when Missouri repealed its purchase permit law requiring background checks, the 
state experienced an up to 27 percent increase in its firearm homicide rate7 and a 16 
percent increase in its firearm suicide rate.8  

Ø A 2020 poll found that Iowa voters overwhelmingly support stronger gun laws by a nearly 4:1 
margin, and the majority of respondents believe that the need for background checks on all 
gun sales is more important during the pandemic.9  

q Permitless Carry: HSB 254 would make it legal for people—including people with 
dangerous histories—to carry hidden, loaded handguns in public in Iowa without a permit 
or safety training. 

Ø In the vast majority of states, including Iowa,10 a person must acquire a permit in order to 
legally carry a concealed handgun in public. These permits ensure that certain core public 
safety standards are preserved when people carry concealed handguns in public places. 

Ø Eighty-eight percent of Americans think a person should get a permit before carrying a 
concealed gun in public.11 

Ø HSB 254 would repeal Iowa’s permit requirement and let people carry concealed handguns 
in public without a permit or safety training. 



 

 

Ø By eliminating the permit requirement, the bill would lower the bar for who may legally carry 
concealed guns in public in Iowa—to include people with dangerous histories,12 convicted 
stalkers, and people who may have never fired a handgun. 
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